Minutes of the Debenham Annual Parish Council held on Monday, 14th May 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham.
Present:  Cllr R Blackwell (Chairman), Cllr L Cockerton, Cllr J Feeney-Howells, Cllr J Baldwin, Cllr D Seccombe, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and no members of the public.
	1. Election of Chairman: It was resolved to appoint Cllr S Palframan (in his absence but with his knowledge and acceptance).

	2. Election of Vice Chairman: It was resolved to appoint Cllr R Blackwell.

	3. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs S Palframan, F Winrow-Giffin, M Hammond, S Dobson, S Phipps, G Helm, County Cllr M Hicks and District Cllr K Guthrie.

	4. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on any items pertaining to her allotment plot. 


	5. Reports 

5.1 District Councillor’s report: Cllr K Guthrie’s annual report had been circulated and would presented at the Annual Parish Meeting.
5.2 County Councillor’s report: Cllr M Hicks report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting.


	6. Meeting open for 5 minutes to allow members of the public to speak: No public present.

 

	7. To appoint membership of committees: It was resolved to appoint the membership of committees as follows:
7.1 Cemetery: Cllrs L Cockerton, R Blackwell and D Seccombe
7.2 Allotments: Cllrs S Phipps, F Winrow-Giffin, G Helm and J Baldwin
7.3 Neighbourhood Plan: Cllrs S Palframan, S Phipps, R Blackwell, J Baldwin, M Hammond and Mr 

      R Tallowin 
7.4 Employment: Cllrs S Palframan, R Blackwell, J Baldwin and D Seccombe
7.5 Complaints: Cllrs J Baldwin, G Helm, J Feeney-Howells and S Phipps
7.6 Complaints Appeals: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin and R Blackwell


	8. To appoint working groups/individual representatives: It was resolved to appoint the membership of working groups/individual representatives as follows:
8.1 Woodlands and Waterways: Cllrs S Phipps, J Baldwin and J Feeney-Howells
8.2 Finance and Administration: All members
8.3 Parking: All members
8.4 Highways: Cllrs Winrow-Giffin and J Baldwin
8.5 Play areas: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, S Palframan and G Helm
8.6  Youth Provision: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin and G Helm
8.7  Trees, Greens and encroachment issues: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, S Phipps, L Cockerton and J Feeney-Howells
8.8  Street Furniture including WC’s: Cllrs L Cockerton, S Palframan, R Blackwell and J Feeney-Howells
8.9  Street Lighting: Cllrs R Blackwell
       8.10 Public Transport: Cllr R Blackwell
       8.11 Emergency (flooding/snow): All members and the Clerk, designated member Cllr S Phipps 
       8.12 Festivities and Local Events: To be appointed as and when necessary
       8.13 Parish Council Community Awards: All members
       8.14 Parish Council Surgeries: all members and Clerk
       8.15 Website: All members and Clerk
       8.16 Public Rights of Way: Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, J Feeney-Howells and J Baldwin
       8.17 URC Memorial Garden: Cllrs L Cockerton, R Blackwell and Mrs A Evans
       8.18 Village Noticeboard: Cllrs R Blackwell, J Feeney-Howells and Clerk 
       8.19 Communications: Clerk and Chair
       8.20 Debenham Library: Cllr R Blackwell
       8.21 Debenham Community Swimming Pool Project (currently dormant): Cllr R Blackwell 
       8.22 Sir Robert Hitcham School Trustees: Cllr S Palframan
       8.23 DVH&PFT: Cllr M Hammond
       8.24 Salc: Chair and Clerk
       8.25 Litter matters: Cllr J Feeney-Howells and Mrs Joy Walton
       8.26 2018 Remembrance Centenary (1918-2018) Event: Cllrs J Baldwin, L Cockerton and S Dobson


	9. To approve the minutes of the meeting held April 16th2018: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	10. Finance: A Finance Working Group meeting had been held on May 9th and the recommendations put forward by the group were approved, as follows:
10.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts: It was resolved to approve the accounts for      

          payment, the receipts and bank balances were noted.

       10.2 To approve the Annual Governance Statement 2017/2018 (Section 1 of the AGAR for Year 

                ended 31 March 2018): It was resolved to approve the Annual Governance Statement 2017/2018.
       10.3 To consider and approve the annual accounts for year ended 31 March 2018: It was resolved to 

                approve the annual accounts for year ended 31 March 2018.
       10.4 To consider and approve the Asset Register for the year ended 31 March 2018: It was resolved to 

                approve the asset register and the revised figures therein for year ended 31 March 2018.
       10.5 To approve the Accounting Statements 2017/2018 (Section 2 of the AGAR for year ended 31  

                 March 2018): It was resolved to approve the Accounting Statements for 2017/2018.
       10.6 To confirm Standing Orders/Direct debits: The following Standing Orders/Direct Debits were 

                 approved by all.
                 a)   Suffolk Wildlife Trust £25 pa

b) N Power electricity supply to public conveniences £350 pa approximately
c) Clerk’s pension £43 monthly approximately
       10.7 To consider request from the Debenham Leisure Centre for contribution towards the 

                 Summer Fete planned for July 14th2018: Deferred to June meeting. 
        10.8 To consider the erection of a “no caravan or mobile home parking overnight” sign at the 

                 Recreation Ground and approve expenditure: It was resolved to approve the purchase and erection 

                 of a “No caravan or mobile home parking overnight” sign, as well as reinstating the missing “No                    

                 vehicles beyond this point unless attending to a grave” sign at the beginning of Cemetery Drive. It 

                 was also noted that should a no parking sign prove to be insufficient, the installation of a height 

                 barrier may be considered in the future. 
        10.9 To consider an annual increase to the Debenham Cemetery fees: The fee increase proposal that had 

                 been circulated ahead of the meeting was approved by members.

 

	11. Administration

11.1 To note Councillors’ approval to receiving the meeting summons electronically: It was resolved to  

          approve the receipt of meetings summons electronically.
11.2 Action List: Deferred.


	12. Planning matters
       12.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

                a) DC/18/01742 5 Deben Rise- Erection of first floor rear extension: It was resolved to recommend 

                    the approval of this planning application.
                b) DC/18/01932 12 Dove Close- Erection of a two-storey ide extension and single storey 

                     rear/side extensions: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
c) DC/18/01852 2 Henniker Road- Erection of 1.83m fence: It was resolved to recommend the 
    refusal of this planning application as it would considerably change the street scene. It was also 
    noted that there may be covenants attached to this property’s deeds which may restrict this 

                     development.
       12.2 To note Approvals/Refusals: DC/17/05703; 05702; 04037; 04036 the Cherry Tree Inn, 1 Cherry Tree 
                 Lane- (change of use from public house to dwellings, listed building consent, change of use to vet 
                 practice and dwellings, internal alterations to facilitate change of use)- It was noted that all four 
                 applications had been refused and a brief report was received from the Clerk, who had attended 
                 the Planning Committee meeting and made representation on behalf of the Council.
12.3 Planning Correspondence, including any further considerations pertaining to the Cherry Tree Inn: 

         Members expressed their concern that the conditions which had been placed upon the original 

         applications for the Cherry Tree development had not only not been adhered to but had also not 

         been enforced by the Planning Authority. These questions had been put to the Planning Committee 

         by the Clerk and remained unanswered, therefore it seemed appropriate to follow them up with a 

         formal request for a response: Was the planning authority investigating the reason why 

         enforcement had not taken place and what was going to be done about it?



	13. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:

13.1 Play areas: A brief report was received. Cllr J Feeney-Howells was thanked for his help with 
         replacing some of the broken parts. 
13.2 Website: It was resolved to approve the website editor’s proposal of additional hours in order to 
         bring the website up to date following the many recent changes.
13.3 Trees and Greens: A number of matters were reported, including an overgrown tree near the URC 
         (Mr D Tabley to be asked for a quote) and an issue with parking, paving slabs and grass cutting by 
         MSDC on Gracechurch Street.
13.4 Street furniture/public lavatories: A brief report was received from the Clerk on issues pertaining to 
         the Public conveniences, which were in hand. Mr N Moyce had been asked to contact Cllr R 
         Blackwell directly in order to be shown where the benches due to be removed were.
13.5 Highways: Members were informed of a site meeting with SCC Highways following public reports of 
         an access created off Priory Lane onto a site which was listed on the MSDC “call for sites” exercise 
         and thus on the Debenham Neighbourhood Plan. Members of the public had expressed a number 

         of concerns which included perceived loss of amenity, risks to a fragile route unsuitable for motor 

         vehicles, and possibility of further damage, contamination and obstruction of the watercourse.  
13.6 Woodland: here were no matters to report.
13.7 Neighbourhood Plan: The latest developments on Neighbourhood Planning matters were noted, including a challenge received from a land owner to the AECOM Report, in particular the suitability of their land for development. The follow up actions and decisions by the NPDC were also noted. A further consideration would also be put forward to members under “Chair’s urgent business” for resolution due to time pressures in submitting the Neighbourhood Plan to MSDC.
13.8 URC burial ground/Gt Back Lane: Members discussed various matters pertaining to this area, in particular the historic plans to turn half of it into car parking. This had been placed on hold during the Neighbourhood Plan process in order for the parish to ascertain what the local priorities were but as it appeared that parking and traffic issues were on top of the agenda, it was likely that this should be revisited although cost were expected to be in excess of £150,000 (as per quote received some years previously). Cllr L Cockerton would also forward the necessary details for the Clerk to carry out the end of year procedure with the Charities Commission.


	14. To note correspondence including: All correspondence had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting or included on the agenda for consideration. However, some late arrivals were read out to members, including a report of a new gated access created into a field on Ipswich Road (NP Site SS0902).


	15. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: In order for the Draft Neighbourhood Plan to be put forward for approval, it was unanimously resolved that, in light of AECOM’s response to the challenge issued by the land owners concerning site SS0364 land west of Priory Lane, the Parish Council confirmed the original decision on site assessments in the Draft Neighbourhood Plan, with no further adjustments or amendments.

The above resolution would not prevent the site from being developed in the future and any applications for development would be considered by the Planning Authority, the Parish Council and other relevant consultees on their merit at the time of submission.



	16. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Members reported on various areas in the village which would benefit from maintenance and referred to an article on the EADT about SCC and low-level maintenance suggestions.   It was agreed to add this item to the next agenda and to consider the purchase of some basic equipment, such as a strimmer. 
Debenham Youth Plan- although the local youth had been included in the NP process, there was a need to focus on youth projects and youth provision again.

Eye Business Directory Initiative- To be added to the next agenda. 

Re-development of Walking maps/footpath maps- could be used to publicise local amenities/facilities, tourism, cycling routes, sculptures in the Woodland as one of the many points of local interest-  to be added to the next agenda.
Provision of cycle racks- although there were some already on the village green, should more be placed near the noticeboard/telephone box? - to be added to the next agenda.
The lack of Wi-fi connectivity at Dove Cottage was raised with a suggestion that an alternative meeting venue was considered. Would the DPCC considered the introduction of Wi-fi in Dove Cottage in the near future, with some support from the Parish Council? - to be considered at the next meeting.


	17. Date of next meeting: May 21st2018 (Annual Parish Meeting), June 18th (PC)


	 Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed


	18. To receive further recommendations for Community Awards 2018: The final list of nominations for this year’s Community Awards was agreed.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 10.05pm.

      Signed:____________________________________  Date:_______________________
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